# Faculty of Law, Goce Delcev University Stip



# **BALKAN**

## **SOCIAL SCIENCE REVIEW**



Vol.24
December 2024

Balkan Social Science Review © 2024 Copyright Goce Delcev University Stip, North Macedonia. Address of the Editorial office: Faculty of Law, Goce Delcev University Stip, Krste Misirkov bb, PO box 201, 2000, Stip, North Macedonia www.ugd.edu.mk



URL: http://js.ugd.edu.mk/index.php/BSSR

**Editor in Chief:** Jovan ANANIEV, Ph.D., Goce Delcev University Stip, Faculty of Law, R.N. Macedonia

Managing editor: Marija AMPOVSKA, Ph.D., Goce Delcev University Stip, Faculty of Law, R.N. Macedonia

#### **Editorial board:**

Alenka VERBOLE, professor, Schiller International University, Germany, E-mail: alenka.verbole@faculty.schiller.edu; Kristine WHITNABLE, PhD, Goce Delcev University, Stip, North Macedonia, E-mail: kristine.whitnable@ugd.edu.mk; Ana NIKODINOVSKA KRSTEVSKA, associate professor, Goce Delcev University, Stip, North Macedonia, E-mail: ana.nikodinovska@ugd.edu.mk; Borka TUSHEVSKA GAVRILOVIKJ, professor, Goce Delcev University, Stip, North Macedonia, E-mail: borka.tusevska@ugd.edu.mk; Hassan MUSTAFA, associate professor, Al Falah University, UAE, E-mail: comc@afu.ac.ae; Helga ŠPADINA, associate professor, University Josip Jurij Strossmayer in Osijek, Croatia, E-mail: hspadina@pravos.hr; Jean Paul LEHNERS, UNESCO Chair of Human Rights and professor at the University of Luxemburg, E-mail: jean-paul.lehners@uni.lu; Livia TRELLOVÁ, Comenius University Slovakia, professor, in Bratislava, livia.trellova@flaw.uniba.sk; Monika HINTEREGGER, professor, University of Graz, Austria, E-mail: monika.hinteregger@uni-graz.at; Nikola VANGELOV, assistant professor St. Kliment Ohridski Sofia University, Bulgaria, E-mail: nikolavangelov@gmail.com; Olga V. POPOVA, professor, St. Petersburg State University, Russian Federation, E-mail: o.popova@spbu.ru; Petr ŠUSTEK, professor, Charles University, Czech Republic, E-mail: sustek@prf.cuni.cz; Robert GRZESZCZAK, professor, University of Warsaw, Poland, Email: r.grzeszczak@wpia.uw.edu.pl; Strashko STOJANOVSKI, Goce Delcev University, Stip, North Macedonia, E-mail: strasko.stojanovski@ugd.edu.mk; Vanja-Ivan SAVIĆ, associate professor, University of Zagreb, Croatia, E-mail: vsavic@pravo.hr.

**Proofreading** – Kristine WHITNABLE and Shelby PARENT

The journal is indexed in the following bases: SCOPUS, HeinOnline, EBSCO, CEEOL and Index Copernicus.

ISSN 1857-8799 printed version
ISSN 1857-8772 online edition

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

LAW 5
NAVIGATING THE FUTURE OF EU'S DIGITAL FINANCE AND OPEN FINANCIAL STRATEGIC AUTONOMY THROUGH STRATEGIC REGULATORY MANAGEMENT
Ivana BAJAKIĆ7
LEGAL LOOPHOLES IN PYRAMID AND PONZI SCHEME REGULATIONS: A CAUTIONARY TALE FROM ALBANIA TO INDONESIA  Beny SAPUTRA
THE CONDITIONS OF APPARENT AUTHORITY FROM A COMPARATIVE PERSPECTIVE  Vaidas JURKEVICIUS
THE CHANGES OF THE HUNGARIAN MONEY-LAUNDERING LEGISLATION IN THE LIGHT OF THE INTERNATIONAL AND EU  Orsolya JOHANNA SZIEBIG, Csaba ZSIGMOND
HEARING A MINOR AS AN INSTRUMENT OF PROTECTING THE CHILD'S BEST INTERESTS IN POLISH AND MACEDONIAN PROCEDURAL LAW Milica SUTOVA, Tadeusz ZEMBRZUSKI
ATTITUDES TOWARD PRENUPTIAL AGREEMENTS AND THEIR POTENTIAL AS A LEGAL REGULATORY TOOL: THE CASE OF THE REPUBLIC OF KAZAKHSTAN  Togzhan ZHUNUSSOVA
FAMILY MEDIATION AND ITS EFFECTIVNESS: EMPIRICAL STUDY ON EXPERTS' PERCEPTION IN ALBANIA  Juelda LAMÇE, Petraq PAPAJORGJI
THE PROTECTION OF SENSITIVE PERSONAL DATA AND PRIVACY IN THE US AND EU WITH A FOCUS ON HEALTH DATA CIRCULATING THROUGH HEALTH APPS
Ema TURNŠEK, Suzana KRALJIĆ179
POST-RETURN MONITORING OF PERSONS IN NEED OF INTERNATIONAL PROTECTION - LEGAL BOUNDARIES AND IMPACT ON MIGRATION POLICY IN SERBIA AND THE REGION  Boiana ČUČKOVIĆ, Mihailo VUČIĆ

POLITICS AND SOCIETY231
CHINA'S STRATEGIC NARRATIVES IN RELATIONS WITH THE US, THE EU, AND THE RF
Serhii FEDONIUK, Nataliia KARPCHUK, Bohdan YUSKIV233
FROM LIBERAL PEACE TO LOCAL PEACE: TRANSDISCIPLINARY THEORETICAL APPROACHES  Abdelhamid FAIZ, Anass BEN-CHEIKH, Soufiane EL HAMDAOUI
POLISH MILITARY DIPLOMACY CONCERNING UKRAINE IN 2022-2024: BETWEEN CENTRISM AND PERIPHERALITY OF DIRECTION
Feliks BARANOVSKYI, Mateusz KAMIONKA, Hanna MELNYK281
POLITICAL AND INSTITUTIONAL STABILITY AS A PREREQUISITE FOR NORTH MACEDONIA TO ACHIEVE THE SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT GOALS OF THE UNITED NATIONS  Marjan GJUROVSKI, Sanja JELISAVAC TROŠIĆ, Mitko ARNAUDOV299
Marjan Gjurovski, Sanja Jelisavac Trosic, Mitro Arnaudov299
BALANCE OF POWER AND REGIONAL COMPLEXITIES: NAVIGATING THE SECURITY DILEMMA IN THE BLACK SEA REGION
Teya RADEVA 321
EUROPEAN ELECTIONS IN THE SLOVAK REPUBLIC (2004–2019): BETWEEN WEST AND EAST
Yevheniy HAYDANKA
MEDIA AND COMMUNICATIONS363
THE RISE OF THE FREELANCE ECONOMY: A POLICY-FOCUSED APPROACH TO EMPOWERING MEDIA FREELANCERS IN THE UAE Suzana DZAMTOSKA-ZDRAVKOVSKA, Sabir HAQUE, Puja MAHESH365
EXAMINING MEDIA FREEDOM IN ALBANIA: A CRITICAL REFLECTION Ivana GJELOSHAJ, Mirela ALHASANI (DUBALI)395
SOCIAL MEDIA AND FREEDOM OF EXPRESSION: A SURVEY ON UNIVERSITY STUDENTS IN TURKEY  Dikran M. ZENGINKUZUCU413
EXPLORING THE ROLE OF AI IN CUSTOMER SERVICE COMMUNICATION: A CASE STUDY ON CHATBOTS IN DELIVERY APPS IN UAE  Hassan MUSTAFA
ALMOUNTA DE LOS TERESTES.

# POLISH MILITARY DIPLOMACY CONCERNING UKRAINE IN 2022-2024: BETWEEN CENTRISM AND PERIPHERALITY OF DIRECTION

#### Feliks BARANOVSKYI

Professor, Faculty of International Trade and Law, State University of Trade and Economics, Ukraine
E-mail: f.baranovskyi@knute.edu.ua

#### Mateusz KAMIONKA

Assistant Professor, Faculty of International and Political Studies Jagiellonian University, Poland E-mail: mateusz.kamionka@uj.edu.pl

#### Hanna MELNYK

Associate Professor, Faculty of Law and International Relations, Borys Grinchenko Kyiv Metropolitan University, Ukraine E-mail: h.melnyk@kubg.edu.ua

#### **Abstract**

The article is devoted to a comprehensive study of the approaches, principles, and measures of the political and military leadership of the Republic of Poland in the field of military diplomacy, the importance of which increased in 2022-2024, when the Russian Federation carried out a large-scale invasion of Ukraine, which changed the hybrid war<sup>1</sup> into a modern total war. The research

<sup>.</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The authors understand the term hybrid war as a type of hostile action that combines methods of informational and psychological, economic, political and military pressure. Initially, the victim, which may be a separate state or even part of the world community, does not even realize that a hybrid war has begun against it. As in the framework of classical manipulative techniques, public consciousness is influenced by fakes, propaganda and disinformation, distortion of facts, labeling, setting different population groups against each other, incitement of hatred, etc. with the aim of creating internal social contradictions. In the economic sense, it is about creating economic problems through economic confrontation, in the political sense - about blackmail and bribery of political elites, illegal or hidden financing of radical political forces, etc. The military component consists in promoting the creation of armed proxy forces, their equipment and comprehensive support. At the same time, the aggressor party tries and can remain publicly uninvolved in the conflict situation that has arisen.

methodology is based on objectivity and historicism, within which the principles of generalization, analysis and synthesis, statistical method, as well as retrospective and systemic approaches were applied. The article for the first time comprehensively reflects the main practical approaches and decisions of Polish political, diplomatic, and military leaders against the background of geopolitical, geo-economic, and socio-cultural processes in Eastern Europe at the present stage. Having understood the Russian threat, the Polish political leadership chose the path of resistance in the diplomatic, military, and economic spheres. The diplomacy of official Warsaw operated within the framework of Polish strategic interests, the intentions of leading NATO countries in Central Europe, and Ukrainian national interests. It has been determined that as a result of the influence of the alliance. represented by Washington and Berlin, which is based on an unnatural reaction to the Russian information attack on the use of nuclear weapons and refusal to openly confront the axis of evil (Russia, North Korea, Iran and its proxy, China), Polish politicians are gradually avoiding placing the Ukrainian case in the center of security structures, leaning towards classifying it as peripheral. This change in the approaches of the Polish leadership is caused by the demands of the allies, who fear the transformation of the Russo-Ukrainian War from a local one to a regional one.

**Keywords:** international relations, diplomacy, war, army, Ukraine, Poland.

**Statement of the problem.** The relevance of the study currently remains and will continue to focus the attention of researchers on topic connected to the diplomacy of neighboring states for a long time. The slogan "Kyiv must be destroyed" is heard from majority of the Russian political class and has been implemented daily since the beginning of the war of Russia against Ukraine on February 20, 2014, and through a hybrid war from the proclamation of independence of Ukraine on August 24, 1991. With an exi stential threat to Ukraine, Europe, and the collective West, Ukrainian-Polish military cooperation will require constant growth.

Analysis of the latest research and publications. Important components of cooperation in the field of military diplomacy between Ukraine and Poland 1991-2014 were studied by S. Shestopalov (Shestopalov, 2016). Analyzing the National Security Strategy of the Republic of Poland (2020), V. Palyvoda pointed out the importance of considering issues related to changes in the international world order and hybrid threats from the Russian Federation (Palyvoda, 2020). L. Chekalenko studied the motivation of the Polish elite, which focused on the search for an effective ally that could ensure sovereignty and territorial integrity (Chekalenko, 2018). M. Komarnytskyy recalled an

important factor motivating Polish support for Ukraine in the first year of a full-scale invasion i.e. Polish national historical memory (Komarnytskyy, 2023). The article by V. Ilnytskyi and V. Telvak reveals the main features of the coverage of the current stage of Russian aggression against Ukraine by the staff of the Marek Karp Social Research Center, who carefully monitored all the events of the Russo-Ukrainian War (Ilnytskyi & Telvak, 2024). L. Drab notes that military diplomats play a major role in modern defense diplomacy (Drab, 2018). S. Olszyk notes that Poland is one of the countries that has decisively supported the Ukrainian army, providing a wide range of modern military technologies (Olszyk, 2024).

The aim of the study is to comprehensively examine the approaches, principles, and measures of the political and military leadership of the Republic of Poland in the field of military diplomacy, the importance of which increased in 2022-2024 when the Russian Federation carried out a large-scale invasion of Ukraine, which changed the hybrid war into a modern total war.

### **Results of the study:**

The main motivation for the decision, by the Polish leadership, to provide military aid to Ukraine, which was subjected to Russian aggression, could have been the desire to strengthen the defense capability of Kyiv. No less significant motivation for the Polish government's decisions remains the preservation of the leading position on the eastern flank of NATO.

The political leadership of the Russian Federation, realizing the desire of the Ukrainian people to live a free life with European states, chose the path of destroying Ukraine as a state, destroying European and Euro-Atlantic unity. Official Kyiv and Warsaw, considering common threats from the Russian Federation and the Republic of Belarus, find common points of cooperation. Among many foreign policy vectors, the Ukrainian elite chooses Poland, although Polish political scientists see contacts with other states, in particular, Turkey and Romania, as appropriate (Zhuravskyi vel Graievskyi, 2021).

Respect for sovereignty and territorial integrity remains the main motivation for deepening cooperation between Poland and Ukraine. Ukraine's political leadership and civil society have demonstrated a desire for the Western world since at least 2014 (Martyniuk, 2015).

Poland, like no other, understands the danger posed by Russian great-power chauvinism and the desire of modern Russian elites for imperial revenge. In their paradigm, not only the countries that were part of the former Soviet Union, but even Poland and Finland, continue to remain part of the great Russian empire.

Being on the tip of NATO's eastern flank, Poland understands that the stronger the support for Ukraine at this stage, the higher the level of security for other states - NATO members and the European Union. History shows that the aggressor stops where it is being stopped by others, one of the best examples was Battle of Warsaw that took place in 1920 (Morozova & Mikołajczyk, 2022).

The current situation resembles the period between the First and Second World Wars. Then, the global economic and social crisis and the aggressive revisionism of Japan, Italy and Germany prevented the strengthening of liberal tendencies. In other words, democracies were weakened, and dictatorial regimes, on the contrary, were aroused. Belief in democracy and a free market economy was lost, while widespread pacifism, isolationism and a strong desire to avoid mistakes in 1914 left Western leaders without the will or means to resist reactionary forces. Unfortunately, all this is a direct analogy of the situation on the world stage, which we are witnessing today (Baranovskyi, 2023, p. 63).

The authoritarian part of the world, led by superpowers such as Russia and China, is trying to change the modern international order based on rules and liberal and democratic values. Moreover, the Russian Federation has already become an aggressor in the post-Soviet space, and there is a serious danger of further expansion of aggressive actions.

The beginning of Russian aggression against Ukraine in 2014 proved the need to increase the presence of American troops and weapons on Polish territory. Since the spring of that year, official Warsaw has agreed to the deployment of American F-16 aircraft at Polish airfields (along with long-range JASSM missiles). Since 2015, there has been a permanent presence of NATO troops on Polish territory. One of the six forward units (in Szczecin) is stationed in Poland, the German-Danish-Polish Corps North East has been expanded, and the NATO Response Force has been strengthened with the Very High Readiness Joint Task Force (up to 5 thousand servicemen), which are capable of responding to external military aggression against any member of the Alliance within 2-3 days (Martyniuk, 2015).

Since A. Duda came to power in 2015, diplomatic efforts have focused on restoring Poland's status as a regional leader. In 2016, the decisions of the NATO Summit in Warsaw helped to stabilize the security situation of the alliance countries. During the summit, the Ministers of Defense of Poland and Ukraine, A. Macierewicz and S. Poltorak, signed an Agreement on the Supply of Arms and Military Equipment (Uhoda, 2016). The Polish leaders agreed with the view that Poland and other countries of the region had become a conditional line of defense for NATO, while Ukraine was assigned the role of a territorial barrier.

The foreign policy objectives of the Republic of Poland were enshrined in the document "Polish Foreign Policy Strategy 2017-2021", which importantly states that "Poland as a reliable ally in a stable Euro-Atlantic dimension" (Strategia Polskiej Polityki, 2017). Official Warsaw saw the implementation of this task through the formation of its ability to deter aggressors, strengthening trust in NATO as a defense alliance, and close cooperation with Ukraine. Since 2017, the Polish authorities have been deploying efforts to form a territorial defense, insisting on the deployment of American troops on Polish territory (2017). The military leadership supported the idea of creating the joint Lithuanian–Polish–Ukrainian Brigade in 2017. The support for the policy of containment towards Russia within NATO in the

2020 strategy was continued in the decision to increase defense spending to 2.5% of the state's GDP by 2024. These steps were taken because Russia "will continue its policy of undermining the world order based on international law to restore its superpower status and regain lost spheres of influence" (Palyvoda, 2020). The belief in deepening and maintaining military-technical cooperation between the armies of Poland and Ukraine is reinforced by the clause in the National Security Strategy of the Republic of Poland for 2020 on strengthening independence, sovereignty, and preserving territorial integrity of Ukraine (Strategia Bezpieczeństwa, 2020). The Lublin Triangle, created in 2020, contributed to the establishment of Ukrainian-Polish dialogue and the strengthening of bilateral ties.

The Polish elite's mindset regarding the need to create the strongest and most numerous army in Europe to ensure that the Russian Federation "will not strike the strongest", formed the basis of the Polish Sejm Act on the Defense of the Fatherland, which envisaged an increase in defense spending and an almost threefold increase in military personnel (Ustawa, 2022).

The efforts of Polish diplomacy were focused on increasing support for official Kyiv, concluding mutually beneficial agreements on arms supplies, advocating for Ukraine's foreign policy position, and encouraging the acceleration of the transfer of necessary weapons from the arsenals of NATO member countries.

Maneuvering between scenarios of the probable loss of its own territory under the pressure of Russian aggression and turning Poland into a necessary link in covering the Suwałki Gap determined an adjustment of the position towards Ukraine. Of course, the Ukrainian side cannot raise the question of Poland taking one position or another. However, the protest action of Polish carriers, which began on November 6, 2023, and blocked the transportation of goods through the Polish-Ukrainian border checkpoints, caused major reservations, though it was clear that it is a conscious step to protect Polish farmers in the competition with Ukrainian grain producers (Hubytskyi, L., Melnyk, H., 2023, p. 172). Official Warsaw assured, through the Deputy Minister of Defense of Poland M. Ociepa, that military aid to Ukraine would not be delayed at the border (U Polshchi zaperechuiut, 2023). At the same time, there were multiple cases of humanitarian aid being blocked on the Polish-Ukrainian border. Later, the Polish side agreed to fulfill previously concluded contracts on arms supplies. After Polish farmers' carriers joined the protest, confirmed information appeared that military aid transportation across Ukraine was blocked. Neither the Ukrainian nor the Polish side ruled out the presence of hybrid Russian influence on these events. Hybrid activity aimed at Poland and the countries of the region is significant, as evidenced by, for example, propaganda activity on social networking sites spreading an anti-Ukrainian narrative (Kamionka, 2023).

The above-mentioned negative impact on internal processes in Poland emphasizes the danger of neglecting hybrid threats even against the backdrop of the beginning of a full-fledged large-scale war.

This thesis is confirmed by modern research. In particular, Boryslav Bankov believes that Russian HW (Hybrid warfare) still persists in some form, it would be detrimental to remove the concept from the West's security architecture. Thus, discussing Russian HW and its exact modalities has critical real-world implications and requires careful examination (Bankov, 2023).

HW still provides a practical conceptual framework to analyse the Kremlin's actions and, by extension, inform decisions on Western defence policy. In fact, since Russia keeps waging HW in the form of multimodal operations, which blend conventional with unconventional methods, an attempt to completely remove HW from the daily operational analysis and defence planning at the EU and NATO would have a negative effect on Western defence posture (Bankov, 2023).

The importance and relevance of the analysis of hybrid threats and countermeasures is undeniable against the background of the danger for both the European Union itself and its members.

The EU's governing bodies are generally aware of the danger that exists and define hybrid threats as factors that refer to when, state or non-state, actors seek to exploit the vulnerabilities of the EU to their own advantage by using in a coordinated way a mixture of measures (i.e. diplomatic, military, economic, technological) while remaining below the threshold of formal warfare. (Hybrid Threats, 2024).

Indeed, with regard to international destabilization and interference in the internal affairs of independent states to undermine political systems and even undermine their integrity and sovereignty, the actions of illiberal and anti-democratic actors can combine information-psychological, economic, military (force) methods.

Examples are the hindering of democratic decision-making processes by massive disinformation campaigns, using social media to control the political narrative or to radicalize, recruit and direct proxy actors (Hybrid Threats, 2024).

The main factor that requires special attention from the EU and beyond, and which is common to all components, is the influence on the political situation and especially on representatives of the political elite, to which elements of these components are applied based on bribery, blackmail and direct or indirect intimidation. Thus, global authoritarian actors are trying to form a so-called pro-authoritarian "fifth column" among populist and radical political forces, primarily the extreme right or left spectrum.

Analyzing the ways to prevent existing threats, it should be noted that, in particular, the European Union has issued a Strategic Security and Defense Compass on countering hybrid threats.

It states the intention of the member states to establish an EU hybrid toolbox, which could comprise preventive, cooperative, stability-building, restrictive and support measures. The focus should be on identifying complex and multifaceted hybrid threats and coordinating responses to them. This, in turn, will bring added value to the EU's capacity to respond to hybrid threats (Countering Hybrid Threats, 2022).

Two aspects should be highlighted: 1) EU-NATO cooperation. Joint proposals for cooperation related to countering hybrid threats, namely strengthening resilience, situational awareness and countering disinformation; 2) Hybrid risk surveys to partners. Goal is to help partners in the neighbourhood to strengthen their resilience to hybrid threats. Support measures to mitigate the identified risks and vulnerabilities through existing projects or ad hoc support is also important (Countering Hybrid Threats, 2022).

The presence of hybrid threats should become a determinant of the creation of a new security sphere, the tasks of which are to identify, prevent and eliminate these dangers. This is confirmed, in particular, by official EU documents, which, among other things, indicate the need for military and political cooperation to counter hybrid threats. At the same time, it is necessary to understand and realize that from purely informational, economic and political threats to military ones, there is only one step.

The Polish elite is inclined to consider not only current challenges but also the position of strategic partners and domestic political circumstances. In September 2022, during negotiations between the President of Ukraine V. Zelenskyi, and Prime Minister M. Morawiecki, an agreement was reached to create a hub in Poland for the repair of military equipment and conducting exercises of the Ukrainian military under the EU program (EUMAM) (Ukraina i Polshcha domovylysia, 2022). In April 2023, V. Zelenskyi signed a protocol on defense cooperation between Poland and Ukraine during an official visit to Warsaw (Brailian, 2023).

The cooling of Polish-Ukrainian relations since autumn 2023 was a consequence of the unsuccessful Ukrainian counteroffensive, as well as the disappointing result of the NATO summit in Vilnius (11-12.07.2023) for Ukraine, which had been counting on an invitation to join the Alliance. The general decision of the heads of the alliance states was to agree on simplifying the accession process, which agreement meant the cancellation of the Membership Action Plan for Ukraine.

Polish President A. Duda exerted diplomatic pressure on the German leadership to increase support for Ukraine (Duda rozpoviv, 2023). If Poland withdraws from ensuring the process of restoring Ukraine's territorial integrity, it is unlikely that Poland's leadership retains in the region. Polish diplomacy faced the need to recognize Germany's growing role in the Baltic region after official Berlin announced in December 2023 the deployment of the 45th mechanized brigade (about 5,000 soldiers) to Lithuania (in Rudninkai and Rukla) (Nimechchyna rozmistyt, 2023).

With the development of a large-scale Russo-Ukrainian War in Central and Eastern Europe, the role of Germany is growing, contradicting the ambitions of official Warsaw, which sought to represent this region in the EU and NATO. The head of the National Security Bureau, J. Severa, named a period of three years for Poland to prepare for a possible confrontation with Russia (Siewiera, 2024). Germany's readiness to fulfill allied obligations (concerning the Baltic States) convinced Polish leaders of the possibility of

appealing to German power about the need to join the defense of Polish borders and the eastern flank of NATO (Laskavo prosymo, 2024).

The radical change in the Polish approach to cooperation with Germany, which was preceded by the demand to revise the amount of German reparations from World War II, indicates the recognition of Germany's key role in a possible clash with Russia. These changes also allow for the reformatting of the security of allied commitments, which are formed both bilaterally and multilaterally. It was extremely important for Ukraine to receive the support of both Poland and all NATO states. Efforts to intensify diplomatic, economic, and military-technical support for Ukraine from bilateral tracks turned into multilateral ones and took the form of the Ramstein coalition or anti-Putin coalition. The potential of the North Atlantic Alliance seemed sufficient to overcome the Russian Federation. In 2022, the defense spending of NATO states amounted to \$1.189 trillion, of which Poland allocated \$17.8 billion (Yak za visim rokiv, 2022).

Since the first meeting in the Ramstein format on April 26, 2022, Poland has actively joined the coordinated assistance to Ukraine. At the first meeting, representatives of 30 countries agreed to provide weapons worth \$5 billion, including 155-mm artillery and coastal defense assets. At 22 Ramstein meetings from April 2022 to May 2024, topical issues of organizing deliveries, and repairs of military equipment, as well as weapons, and equipment for the Ukrainian Armed Forces were considered. The coordination of benefits proved effective since it managed to concentrate the efforts of the allies, who had already managed to find and send aid to Ukraine through joint activities. The EU as a whole provided assistance worth 85 billion euros as of January 15, 2024, and the United States 69 billion euros (Total bilateral, 2024). However, as the situation in the theater of military operations shows, these efforts are insufficient to deter the Russian aggressor. For the Ukrainian army to go on the offensive, it would be necessary to concentrate even more diplomatic measures aimed at creating the necessary conditions for training and providing the personnel of the Ukrainian army with everything necessary for victory on the battlefield and maintaining the stability of the Ukrainian economy.

The scale of the military confrontation between Ukraine and Russia required, and continues to require joint efforts of the allies in the Ramstein coalition since the efforts and resources of only official Kyiv or several close allies-neighbors are not enough. It was precisely for this reason that the sectoral coalitions were created within the framework of the anti-Putin association.

The provision of the Ukrainian army's primary needs was carried out after the conclusions that were made in the headquarters directly on the high-intensity battlefield, including air defense assets, armored vehicles, artillery, aviation, and naval ships. Gradually, the allies created 10 coalitions responsible for organizing supplies, transferring combat vehicles, training crews of individual assets of the branches of the armed forces, preparing a repair base, and bringing the Ukrainian Armed Forces closer to NATO standards (Tankova, aviatsiina, 2024). Poland actively participated in both the creation and functioning of such coalitions. Polish politicians initiated the transfer of

military equipment, such as tanks, fighters, artillery and armored vehicals, to Ukraine in conditions in which other allies were pondering the consequences.

In September 2023, Polish Prime Minister M. Morawiecki announced that his country would no longer supply weapons to Ukraine but would focus on its own rearmament. The Polish leadership has set itself the task of turning its own army into one of the strongest armies in Europe (Polska viiskova dopomoha, 2023). The Polish army, which in October 2023 amounted to 186 thousand people according to the Act on the Defence of the Fatherland, will grow to 300 thousand servicemen (Armiiu Polshchi zbilshuiut, 2024). However, it is quite clear that many of these slogans were caused by situational pre-election needs.

Instead, there are other opinions on this matter. In particular, the Ukrainian scholar I. Zahrebelnyi believes that Poland's "pro-Ukrainian" policy has been influenced by "Bidenization", which is characterized by providing such assistance to Ukraine that it does not allow for achieving significant success in the war against Russia. This strategy is accompanied by the rhetoric of principled support for Ukraine (Zahrebelnyi).

These were the considerations that guided Polish politicians in matters of supporting Ukraine during the autumn 2023 parliamentary race. After the parliamentary elections in Poland on October 15, 2023, and the coming to power of the coalition led by D. Tusk, there was hope for overcoming the blockade crisis on the border with Ukraine. The newly elected Prime Minister of Poland D. Tusk promised to demand the full mobilization of the West to help Ukraine (Donald Tusk, 2023), which he confirmed during his visit to Kyiv on January 22, 2024. The visit to Warsaw by the Ukrainian delegation led by Prime Minister D. Shmyhal on March 28, 2024, just brought it a little bit closer to resolving the controversial Ukrainian-Polish foreign economic issues. The final decision of the Polish authorities on resolving the issue of the blockade of the Polish-Ukrainian border was postponed as close as possible to the time of the vote in the US Congress on the issue of assistance to Ukraine.

In the run-up to the decisive vote on the \$61 billion Ukrainian aid bill in the House of Representatives, Polish authorities have been calling on the executive and legislative branches in Washington to speed up the decisionmaking process. On April 17, 2024, Polish President Andrzej Duda had a private meeting in New York with US presidential candidate D. Trump, where the politicians had the opportunity to discuss current issues of global and European security. This meeting took place immediately before the vote in the House of Representatives on April 20, 2024, which turned out to be productive, allowing for a successful conversation between Polish and American politicians, where an initiative was put forward to allocate 3% of GDP for defense for all NATO members (Sobenko, 2024). The Polish side is aware of the need to provide military allied assistance, and financial support, and accelerate the transfer of military equipment to Ukraine, in particular artillery shells. On February 1, 2024, official Warsaw, among 27 EU leaders, supported the Ukraine Facility project, a fund for financial support of Ukraine in the amount of 50 billion euros. Polish leaders financially supported the Czech

initiative to supply 800 thousand artillery shells for the Armed Forces of Ukraine. In early April 2024, Polish Foreign Minister R. Sikorski announced the creation of a NATO mission in Ukraine, which is designed to coordinate, and train the Ukrainian army, as well as plan support. Thus, the head of the Polish Foreign Ministry testified to the transition to a more effective level of support for the Ukrainian military and also did not reject the deployment of Polish troops in Ukraine. Poland joined as one of the countries in the process of providing security guarantees to Ukraine, which was finally enshrined in the Agreement on Security Cooperation of July 8, 2024 (Uhoda pro spivrobtnytstvo, 2024). In pursuance of this agreement, the Polish government has undertaken to prepare personnel for the "Ukrainian Legion", which will include Ukrainians living in Poland and other countries.

The awareness of the growing Russian threat on the Polish borders forced the political elite to consider the demands of the Polish army to update its weapons fleet with the latest models. To provide resources for this task, the Polish government decided to increase defense spending from 2 to 3% of GDP. In 2023, 3.9% of GDP was spent on defense (Lipczyński, 2024). Subsequently, the intention to achieve defense spending of 5% of GDP was revealed.

The Polish authorities, providing Ukraine with old Soviet military equipment, expected to receive Western models, in particular, Leopard tanks (Duda rozpoviv, 2023). Germany is to become the donor of this equipment. The Warsaw government is actively involving its own manufacturer in the rearmament of the army, with which an agreement has been concluded for \$659 million for the production of 58 Rosomak armored personnel carriers with new ZSSW-30 combat modules (Kava, 2024).

The improvement of the Polish army, command and control system, air defense, and aviation has become extremely urgent due to the danger of Russian missiles hitting Polish territory or violating Polish airspace. In the context of massive Russian missile attacks on Ukraine, the Polish military decided to launch fighter jets to control its own airspace from December 2023.

An equally dangerous threat to military and civilian aircraft was the use by the Russian army in January 2024 of powerful electronic warfare systems deployed in the Kaliningrad region, which weakened or distorted the GPS signal. In such circumstances, the Polish army leadership is working to increase its aircraft fleet, especially machines resistant to electromagnetic interference. In April 2024, Polish media reported on the Polish F-35, which was in the final assembly stage (Mazur, 2024).

Control over the Baltic Sea lanes requires strengthening all types of weapons under the control of the Polish Navy and coastal defense. In December 2023, the Polish Navy received 4 AW101 helicopters designed for antisubmarine warfare from the manufacturer PZL-Swidnik (Ciślak, 2023).

The risk of escalation on the border with the Russian Federation is growing exponentially. By December 2023, the government had provided all the necessary support for the deployment of the 1st Engineer Battalion in Augustow to support the 15th Mechanized Brigade (U Polshchi stvoryly, 2023).

In March 2024, 100 American-made Abrams tanks arrived to reinforce the 1st Warsaw Armoured Brigade (Shevchuk, 2024).

In addition to rearmament, the Polish military leadership is coordinating efforts to align its own forces with those of its alliance partners to train rapid troop movements. In March 2024, the largest military exercises in recent years, Steadfast Defender and Dragon-24, took place, involving 3.5 thousand soldiers from different countries, who trained in crossing the Vistula River (V Polshchi syly NATO, 2024).

Another joint project of Poland and its Baltic allies will be the Eastern Shield fortification system, which will cost \$2.6 billion. In June 2024, the leaders of the Baltic states and Poland wrote a letter to the head of the EU, calling for the creation of a 700 km long defense infrastructure along the Russian-Belarusian border (Liutikov, 2024 b). Since May 2024, the Polish government has begun building fortifications on the border with Russia and Belarus, stating that "there are no limits on resources when it comes to the country's security" (Liutikov, 2024 a). In addition, to deter a potential aggressor on NATO's eastern flank, Poland plans to create an army of drones (Naibilsha v istorii, 2024).

#### Conclusions.

Taking into account the Euro-Atlantic choice of Ukrainian politicians, the current Polish President A. Duda, the governments of M. Morawiecki and D. Tusk are projecting the foreign policy of the state on the eastern flank of NATO on multifaceted activity, in particular, on deepening diplomatic relations with official Kyiv, activities on joint military formations, military-technical cooperation, as well as assisting in the form of weapons on the eve of the Russian invasion

The President of Poland, heads of government, and relevant ministries have accumulated their international experience to change the position of leading states of North America and Europe, whose officials have chosen an approach since the spring of 2022 that considered the exclusion of further escalation of the conflict. An important source of the approaching Ukrainian victory over the Russian aggressor was Polish diplomatic steps to provide Ukraine with heavy weapons, including armored vehicles and aircraft.

However, despite the above, the axis of fear, represented by Washington and Berlin (according to V. Ohryzko), which is based on an unnatural reaction to the Russian information attack on the use of nuclear weapons, refuses to openly confront the axis of evil (Russia, the DPRK, Iran and its proxy, China).

In the context of strategic restraint in response to missile and drone attacks by the Russian Federation in 2022-2024 against NATO countries (Poland, Romania), the absence of a common strategy of NATO and the EU towards the Russian Federation, there remains only the desire to create some surprises for the aggressor state in the form of strategic uncertainty (at the initiative of France). It is time for European countries to wake up from the state of demilitarization that has continued since the end of the Cold War, since a

direct military threat from the Russian Federation has emerged, and the United States is faced with a geopolitical situation where their military dominance in the world is being undermined.

### **Research Prospects:**

Due to the lack of reliable information, certain pages of Polish military diplomacy remain insufficiently clarified. In particular, further research will require the consideration and implementation of the plan to "close the Ukrainian sky" from Russian missiles and UAVs employing Polish air defense and missile defense. However, due to the influence of NATO and the nuances of Polish government coalition discussions, it is currently not possible to implement these measures under international protocols and agreements.

The aspects of the problem related to the improvement of the Polish army before a probable NATO war on the eastern flank, the system of diplomatic steps aimed at ensuring the preparation of rapid response forces and means within the country, and logistics for allied forces in the event of escalation remain promising.

#### References

- Armiiu Polshchi zbilshuiut. (2024). Armiiu Polshchi zbilshuiut vdvichi Duda pidpysav zakon [The army of Poland will be doubled Duda signed the law]. *Ukrinform*. (18.03.2024) URL: https://www.ukrinform.ua/rubricworld/3433522-armiu-polsi-zbilsuut-udvici-duda-pidpisav-zakon.html [in Ukrainian]
- Bankov, B. (2023). The Decline of Russian Hybrid Warfare? Lessons from Ukraine. *Balkan Social Science Review*, Vol. 22, 319-343. doi: https://doi.org/10.46763/BSSR232222319b [in English]
- Baranovskyi, F. (2023). Sources of International Conflicts in Contemporary and Historical Context as a Threat to the Global Democratic and Liberal Order: Causes of Occurrence and Ways of Eradication. In M. Kamionka & P. Łukasik (Ed.), *Different Shades of the Past: History as an Instrument of Contemporary International Conflicts* (pp. 59-76). Berlin, Boston: De Gruyter Oldenbourg. https://doi.org/10.1515/9783111000596-004 [in English]
- Brailian, Ye. (2023). Chomu Polshcha ye nadvazhlyvym partnerom dlia Ukrainy [Why Poland is an extremely important partner for Ukraine]. *Armiia inform*. (09.04.2023) URL: https://armyinform.com.ua/2023/04/09/chomu-polshha-ye-nadvazhlyvym-partnerom-dlya-ukrayiny/ [in Ukrainian]
- Ciślak, J. (2023). Śmigłowce AW101 już w Darłowie [AW101 helicopters already in Darłowo]. *Defence24*. (08.12.2023). URL: https://defence24.pl/sily-zbrojne/smiglowce-aw101-juz-w-darlowie-foto [in Polish]
- Countering Hybrid Threats (2022). Countering Hybrid Threats. Strategic Compass. URL: https://defence-industry-space.ec.europa.eu/document/download/3b90af44-dbf6-4ea7-a24a-b6c60305c9be\_en?filename=Factsheet%20-%20Countering%20Hybrid%20Threats.pdf
- Chekalenko, L. (2018). Polityka Polshchi na vistri interesiv SshA [Poland's policy is at the forefront of US interests]. *Visnyk NTUU «KPI»*. *Politolohiia. Sotsilohiia. Pravo.* 4(40). 62-66. [in Ukrainian]
- Donald Tusk. (2023). Donald Tusk: Zadaniem rządu jest domaganie się od Zachodu pomoce Ukrainie [Donald Tusk: The government's task is to demand help from the West to Ukraine]. *Sestry*. (12.12.2023). URL: https://www.sestry.eu/pl/artykuly/donald-tusk-zazadamy-pelnej-mobilizacji-zeby-wspomoc-ukraine [in Polish]
- Drab, L. (2018). 100 lat polskiej dyplomacji wojskowe [100 years of Polish military diplomacy]. *Kwartalnik Bellona*. N 3. S. 97-115. URL: https://kwartalnikbellona.com/article/132483/pl [in Polish]
- Duda rozpoviv. (2023). Duda rozpoviv pro kilkist nadanoi Ukraini viiskovoi dopomohy [Duda spoke about the amount of military aid provided to Ukraine]. *Zakhid*. (04.07.2023). URL: https://zaxid.net/duda\_rozpoviv\_pro\_kilkist\_nadanoyi\_ukrayini\_viys kovoyi\_dopomogi\_n1544213 [in Ukrainian]

- Hubytskyi, L., Melnyk, H. (2023). Zaborona na vvezennia ukrainskoho zbizhzhia do Polshchi 2023 r.: neporozuminnia chy svidomyi krok? [The ban on the import of Ukrainian grain to Poland in 2023: a misunderstanding or a deliberate step?]. *Aktualni problemy mizhnarodnykh vidnosyn i rehionalnykh doslidzhen: Materialy III Mizhnarodnoi naukovo-praktychnoi Internet-konferentsii* (m. Lutsk, 15 lystopada 2023 r.). 170-172. [in Ukrainian]
- Hybrid Threats (2024). Hybrid Threats. *An Official Website of the European Union*. URL: https://defence-industry-space.ec.europa.eu/eu-defence-industry/hybrid-threats\_en
- Ilnytskyi, V., Telvak, V. (2024). Ukraine under the conditions of the second year of existential war in analysts' reflections of the Warsaw Centre for Eastern Studies. *Skhidnoievropeiskyi Istorychnyi Visnyk East European Historical Bulletin.* 31. 218-237. URL: https://doi.org/10.24919/2519-058X.31.306344 [in English]
- Kamionka, M. (2023). Rosyjska wojna hybrydowa w mediach społecznościowych na przykładzie portalu Facebook [Russian Hybrid Warfare in Social Media as Exemplified by Facebook]. *Wiedza Obronna* 282(1): 63–76. URL: https://doi.org/10.34752/2023-c282 [in Polish]
- Kava, N. (2024). Uklaly kontrakt na 659 mln dolariv: Polshcha posylyt svoiu armiiu BTR Rosomak [A \$659 million contract was signed: Poland will strengthen its Rosomak APC army]. *RBK-Ukraina*. (09.07.2024). URL: https://www.rbc.ua/rus/news/uklali-kontrakt-659-mln-dolariv-polshcha-1720545871.html [in Polish]
- Komarnytskyy, M. (2023). From policy to practice: interpreting Polish strategic culture amidst the Russian full-skale invasion of Ukraine. *Przegląd Strategiczny*. 16. 309-320. URL: https://doi.org/10.14746/ps.2023.1.22 [in English]
- Laskavo prosymo. (2024). "Laskavo prosymo": Polshcha zaproshuie nimetski viiska do sebe, MZS krainy. ["Welcome": Poland invites German troops to itself, the country's MFA]. *Patrioty Ukrainy*. (15.01.2024). URL: https://patrioty.org.ua/politic/laskavo-prosymo-polshcha-zaproshuie-nimetski-viiska-do-sebe--mzs-krainy-499113.html [in Ukrainian]
- Lipczyński T. (2024). Polska wydaje najwięcej na wojsko w relacji do PKB. Które kraje osiągnęły jeszcze natowski cel 2 proc? [Poland spends the most on the military in relation to GDP. Which countries have yet achieved the NATO 2% target?]. Forsal. URL: https://forsal.pl/swiat/bezpieczenstwo/artykuly/9405999,polska-wydaje-najwiecej-na-wojsko-w-relacji-do-pkb-ktore-kraje-osiagn.html [in Polish]
- Liutikov, O. (2024 a). Polshcha pochala buduvaty fortyfikatsii na kordoni z Bilorussiu: shcho vidbuvaietsia [Poland began building fortifications on the border with Belarus: what is happening]. *Obozrevatel*. URL: https://news.obozrevatel.com/ukr/abroad/polscha-pochala-buduvati-

- fortifikatsii-na-kordoni-z-bilorussyu-scho-vidbuvaetsya.htm [in Ukrainian]
- Liutikov, O. (2024 b). Polshcha ta krainy Baltii zaklykaly YeS stvoryty oboronnu liniiu na kordoni z Rosiieiu ta Bilorussiu [Poland and the Baltic states called on the EU to create a defensive line on the border with Russia and Belarus]. *Obozrevatel*. URL: https://news.obozrevatel.com/ukr/abroad/polscha-ta-kraini-baltii-zaklikali-es-stvoriti-oboronnu-liniyu-na-kordoni-z-rosieyu-ta-bilorussyu.htm [in Ukrainian]
- Martyniuk, V. (2015). Shcho sponukaie Polshchu do pidtrymky Ukrainy? [What motivates Poland to support Ukraine?]. Ukrainskyi nezalezhnyi tsentr politychnykh doslidzhen. *Ucipr*. URL: http://www.ucipr.org.ua/ua/publikatsii/research-updates/schosponuka-polschu-do-p-dtrimki-ukra-ni [in Ukrainian]
- Mazur, I. (2024). Polshcha pokazala svii pershyi litak F-35. [Poland showed its first F-35 aircraft]. *Redaktor*. (29.04.2024). URL: https://redaktor.com.ua/2024/04/29/polshha-pokazala-svij-pershyj-litak-f-35/ [in Ukrainian]
- Morozova, O., & Mikołajczyk, M. (2022). Bitwa Warszawska 1920 r. w opiniach i komentarzach zachodnich uczestników i obserwatorów [The Battle of Warsaw 1920 in the opinions and comments of Western participants and observers]. *Pamięć i Sprawiedliwość*, 1(39), 490–522. URL: https://doi.org/10.48261/pis223923 html [in Polish]
- Naibilsha v istorii, (2024). Naibilsha v istorii operatsiia zi zmitsnennia bezpeky: u Polshchi stvoriuiut armiiu droniv ministr oborony krainy [The largest operation to strengthen security in history: an army of drones is being created in Poland the country's defense minister]. *Informator*. (25.05.2024). URL: https://informator.ua/uk/naybilsha-v-istoriji-operaciya-zi-zmicnennya-bezpeki-u-polshchi-stvoryuyut-armiyu-droniv-ministr-oboroni-krajini [in Ukrainian]
- Nimechchyna rozmistyt. (2023). Nimechchyna rozmistyt u Lytvi naibilshu viiskovu bryhadu dlia strymuvannia RF. [Germany will deploy the largest military brigade in Lithuania to deter the Russian Federation]. *Espreso*. (18.12.2023). URL: https://espreso.tv/nimechchina-rozmistit-naybilshu-viyskovu-brigadu-u-litvi-dlya-strimuvannya-rf [in Ukrainian]
- Olszyk, S. (2024). Państwa Grupy Wyszehradzkiej (V4) wobec wojny w Ukrainie. Dyplomacja obronna podczas pierwszego roku wojny [Countries of the Visegrad Group (V4) towards the war in Ukraine. Defense diplomacy during the first year of the war.]. *Nowa Polityka Wschodnia*. 1 (40). 32–59. URL: https://doi.org/10.15804/npw20244003 [in Polish]
- Palyvoda, V. (2020). Zatverdzhennia novoi redaktsii Stratehii natsionalnoi bezpeky Respubliky Polshcha. [Approval of the new edition of the National Security Strategy of the Republic of Poland]. *Niss.* URL: https://niss.gov.ua/doslidzhennya/mizhnarodni-

- vidnosini/zatverdzhennya-novoi-redakcii-strategii-nacionalnoi-bezpeki [in Ukrainian]
- Polska viiskova dopomoha. (2023). Polska viiskova dopomoha Ukraini: bronetekhnika, aviatsiia, boieprypasy. [Polish military aid to Ukraine: armored vehicles, aviation, ammunition]. Militarnyi. (21.09.2023). *Militarnyy*. URL: https://mil.in.ua/uk/articles/polska-vijskova-dopomoga-ukrayini-bronetehnika-aviatsiya-boyeprypasy/ [in Ukrainian]
- Siewiera. (2024). Siewiera mówi o konfrontacji z Rosją. «Mamy trzy lata». [Siewiera talks about confrontation with Russia. «We're three years old»]. *Do rzeczy*. (11.03.2024). URL: https://dorzeczy.pl/opinie/560517/wojna-z-rosja-siewiera-ostrzega.html [in Polish]
- Shestopalov, S. (2016). Ukrainsko-polske viiskove spivrobitnytstvo [Ukrainian-Polish military cooperation]. *Chornomorskyi litopys*. 10. 66-71. URL: http://litopys.chdu.edu.ua/article/view/61282 [in Ukrainian]
- Shevchuk, O. (2024). Do Varshavy v'ikhala kolona amerykanskykh tankiv. [A column of American tanks entered Warsaw]. *InPoland*. URL: https://inpoland.net.pl/novosti/varshava/do-varshavi-v%d1%97khala-kolona-amerikanskikh-tankiv/ [in Ukrainian]
- Sobenko, N. (2024). Duda zustrivsia z Trampom u Niu-Iorku [Duda met with Trump in New York]. *Suspilne*. (18.04.2024). URL: https://suspilne.media/726657-duda-zustrivsa-z-trampom-u-nu-jorku/ [in Ukrainian]
- Strategia Bezpieczeństwa. (2020). Strategia Bezpieczeństwa Narodowego Rzeczypospolitej Polskiej [National Security Strategy of the Republic of Poland]. (2020). URL: https://www.prezydent.pl/aktualnosci/wydarzenia/nowa-strategia-bezpieczenstwa-narodowego-rp-,1752 [in Polish]
- Strategia Polskiej Polityki. (2017). Strategia Polskiej Polityki Zagranicznej (2017-2021). [Polish Foreign Policy Strategy (2017-2021)]. URL: https://www.gov.pl/web/dyplomacja/strategia [in Polish]
- Tankova, aviatsiina. (2024). Tankova, aviatsiina, IT ta inshi: yaki koalitsii dlia pidtrymky Ukrainy stvoryly soiuznyky. [Tank, aviation, IT and others: what coalitions did the allies create to support Ukraine]. *Slovo i dilo*. (29.02.2024). URL: https://www.slovoidilo.ua/2024/02/29/infografika/bezpeka/tankova-aviaczijna-it-ta-inshi-yaki-koalicziyi-pidtrymky-ukrayiny-stvoryly-soyuznyky [in Ukrainian]
- Total bilateral. (2024). Total bilateral aid allocations to Ukraine between January 24, 2022 and February 29, 2024 by donor and type. URL: https://www.statista.com/statistics/1303432/total-bilateral-aid-to-ukraine/ [in English]
- Uhoda. (2016). Uhoda mizh Uriadom Ukrainy ta Uriadom Respubliky Polshcha pro vzaiemni postavky ozbroiennia, viiskovoi tekhniky ta

- nadannia posluh u viiskovo-tekhnichnii haluzi. Zminy vid 09.07.2016. [Agreement between the Government of Ukraine and the Government of the Republic of Poland on mutual supplies of weapons, military equipment and provision of services in the military-technical field. Changes from 07/09/2016]. URL: https://zakon.rada.gov.ua/laws/show/616 092#Text [in Ukrainian]
- Uhoda pro spivrobtnytstvo. (2024). Uhoda pro spivrobtnytstvo u sferi bezpeky vid 8 lypnia 2024 r. [Agreement on cooperation in the field of security dated July 8, 2024.]. URL: https://www.president.gov.ua/news/ugoda-pro-spivrobitnictvo-u-sferi-bezpeki-mizh-ukrayinoyu-ta-92009 [in Polish]
- U Polshchi stvoryly. (2023). U Polshchi stvoryly novyi viiskovyi pidrozdil poblyzu kordonu z Bilorussiu. [A new military unit was created in Poland near the border with Belarus]. *Ukrinform*. (04.12.2023). URL: https://www.ukrinform.ua/rubric-world/3795776-u-polsi-stvorili-novij-vijskovij-pidrozdil-poblizu-kordonu-z-bilorussu.html [in Ukrainian]
- U Polshchi zaperechuiut. (2024). U Polshchi zaperechuiut, shcho viiskova dopomoha dlia Ukrainy zatrymuietsia na kordoni. [Poland denies that military aid to Ukraine is delayed at the border]. *Ukrinform.* URL: https://www.ukrinform.ua/rubric-ato/3797908-u-polsi-zaperecuut-so-vijskova-dopomoga-dla-ukraini-zatrimuetsa-na-kordoni.html[in Ukrainian]
- Ukraina i Polshcha domovylysia. (2022). Ukraina i Polshcha domovylysia pobuduvaty khab dlia remontu viiskovoi tekhniky [Ukraine and Poland agreed to build a hub for repairing military equipment]. *Zakhid.* (09.09.2022). URL: https://zaxid.net/ukrayina\_i\_polshha\_domovilisya\_pobuduvati\_hab\_d lya remontu viyskovoyi tehniki n1549420 [in Ukrainian]
- Ustawa. (2022). Ustawa z dnia 11 marca 2022 r. o obronie Ojczyzny [Act of March 11, 2022 on the defense of the homeland]. Dz.U. 2022 poz. 655. URL:

  https://isap.sejm.gov.pl/isap.nsf/DocDetails.xsp?id=WDU202200006
  55 [in Polish]
- V Polshchi syly NATO. (2024). V Polshchi syly NATO pochaly vidpratsovuvaty forsuvannia richky Visla. [In Poland, NATO forces began practicing the crossing of the Vistula River]. *UA.NEWS*. (05.03.2024). URL: https://ua.news/ua/world/v-polshhi-sili-nato-pochali-vidpratsovuvati-forsuvannya-richki-visla [in Ukrainian]
- Yak za visim rokiv. (2022). Yak za visim rokiv zminylysia oboronni vytraty krain NATO [How the defense expenditures of the NATO countries have changed in eight years]. *Slovo i dilo*. (21.10.2022). URL: https://www.slovoidilo.ua/2022/10/21/infografika/bezpeka/yak-visim-rokiv-zminylysya-oboronni-vytraty-krayin-nato [in Ukrainian]
- Zahrebelnyi, I. Polshchu spitkaie baidenizatsiia stavlennia do Ukrainy? [Will Poland suffer from the Bidenization of the attitude towards Ukraine?].

Politychna teolohiia. URL: https://politteo.online/materialy/polshhuspitkaye-bajdenizacziya-stavlennya-do-ukrayiny/ [in Ukrainian]
Zhuravskyi vel Graievskyi, P. (2021). Treba posylyty spivpratsiu oboronnoho vyrobnytstva v chotyrykutnyku Ukraina — Polshcha — Rumuniia — Turechchyna. [Defense production cooperation in the Ukraine-Poland-Romania-Turkey quadrangle should be strengthened]. Tyzhden. (08.09.2021). URL: https://tyzhden.ua/pshemyslav-zhuravskyj-velgraievskyj-treba-posylyty-spivpratsiu-oboronnoho-vyrobnytstva-v-chotyrykutnyku-ukraina-polshcha-rumuniia-turechchyna/ [in Ukrainian]